[bookmark: _GoBack]GRAND COUNTY AIRPORT BOARD
REGULAR MEETING
MINUTES

January 6, 2025 @ 4:00 p.m.
Grand County Commission Chambers, 125 E. Center Street
Moab, UT 84532

A. Call to Order
1. The meeting was called to order at 4:02 p.m.
2. Members present: Jody Patterson, Bill Hawley, Bill Winfield (County Rep.), Alex Borichevsky (Travel Council Rep.), Rachel Paxman, and Jason Taylor (Moab City Rep.). Laurel Catto and Randy Martin participated (later) on Zoom. Airport Director Tammy Howland was also present.
3. Members not present: 0
4. Others present: Director’s Assistant Tara Collins. On Zoom were Rea Erwin (ARFF), and Bill Prather of Airport Garage Co.

B. General Business
5. Approve minutes of December 2, 2024 (Regular meeting)
There was discussion of a correction to be made to a highlighted word on page 2. Bill W. said the correct term is purlins. Bill H. added that there were other methods to do this insulation than sheetrock, like ceramic. Bill W. agreed.
Motion by Bill H. to approve, with the correction made, seconded by Alex, approved 5-0.

6. Approve minutes of December 9, 2024 (Special budget meeting)
Motion by Alex to approve, seconded by Rachel, approved 5-0.

C. Citizens to be Heard (None)
D. [bookmark: _Hlk137130381]Action Items: Discussion and Consideration (some for Recommendation to County Commission with approvals subject to limitation):

1. New language for Minimum Standards re: spacing between hangars or buildings and minimum square footage.

Tammy interjected that she had literally just received an email from Planning & Zoning regarding this item. Amy Weiser wants to tweak some of the language for hangar size: it should include Building, Engineering, and Planning & Zoning.

Motion by Bill H. to accept the language changes to the Minimum Standards, with the additional language from the Zoning Director, seconded by Jason, approved 5-0. 
Bill H. confirmed it would go to the County Attorney next, after they make the changes.

2. Adopt advertising policy.

Jody said this draft was not very different from the draft in previous packets. Bill H. thought the policy was incomplete: There is no administrative part to it, there’s nothing about the digital signs. He’d like to table it. Bill W. agreed, he is concerned with #3, that all of the advertising discretion is given to the Airport Director. He thought the Board should have some say in what is advertised. Jody thought that was nitpicking, as long as the standards of the lease are being met, that they would review every single advertiser. Bill W. said he didn’t want to review every single one. Jody and Tammy said Lion’s Back is good to go, they just need to install it. Bill H. thought that since these are leases, the Board should have some oversight in it, as to who advertises, how long they advertise, etc. And there are bandwidth questions.

Bill W. asked if this had been reviewed by the County Attorney. Tammy said the plan was to go through Airport Board first, so we’re not going back and forth with Stephen. Tammy said she had not received any input from any board member about this draft policy, and invited members to give her input on it. Bill W. thought it should be tabled, since he just got this a few days ago. Bill H. suggested they make a 3-person subcommittee to look at drafting language. Jody asked what advertisers have expressed interest. Tammy said one of the ground transportation companies wants to hang a poster, and Palisade Colorado wants to do some advertising. Jason asked if the Commission would be approving these, Tammy said it depends on how this policy is written. Alex made a distinction between the County paying for advertising versus a private company paying for it. Bill W. said that’s why there should be verbiage in here about the Board reviewing potential advertisers. Jody confirmed that the Airport would be providing the space that the digital advertising will happen in, correct? Tammy said yes. Jody said then we’re not really leasing space, maybe our wording is wrong. And we just need an advertising policy. Because we’re just providing space and the service for advertising. Bill H. said that’s why this version is not ready yet.

Motion by Bill H. to table this and form a subcommittee to work on this verbiage, seconded by Alex, approved 5-0.

These people volunteered for the advertising subcommittee: Bill H., Bill W. (though he said he’s not a voting member, but he will represent the Commission), and Jason.

3. Review of Airport Board Bylaws annually per county attorney’s request.

Bill H. started a discussion regarding his item that actually comes later in Discussion (E.8.). He is concerned that the Board has become a rubber stamp for a lot of things going on at the Airport. He would like to see the Board become more involved in a leadership, priority-driven mode, where what’s going on is better shared, better communicated, and better understood. Because they don’t hear anything until the Friday before the meeting. He wants to modify the language of the Bylaws to make some of these decisions and projects more a part of the Board’s operation, and what the Board does. As opposed to just hearing about it and voting on it. He said we have some examples of things that are just brought here, and it’s the first time we’re hearing about it, and we just don’t have time to act. Bill W. pointed out that these issues of Bill H.’s are further down in the agenda, but that we might as well combine them, because they are the same thing. Tammy clarified they’re not the same, this item is the County Attorney’s request for all Boards to review their Bylaws annually with the membership[and one is Action, one is Discussion]. She said we could review them as a group, or you can read them at home, that’s up to the Board to decide how to handle that.

Bill H. said the other thing we should include in our Bylaws, since we are a regional airport, is representation from San Juan County and Green River, whether they are voting members or not, he doesn’t know. His reasoning is that Emery and San Juan Counties are players in this Airport. Jody said he didn’t know how it works for San Juan, but he believes that the Board can have members from Emery County. Rachel confirmed that it says they have to live in Grand County. Bill H. and Bill W. said we can change that.

Jody wondered at what point does a Board which serves as an advisory medium to the Commission, like we do, where is that line drawn between any power or authority that the Airport Board has versus the actual hired employees of the Airport, that are running the day-to-day operations? Do we care more about the day-to-day stuff, or the bigger projects? Jody thought the way it’s written now, the Board is more of an oversight institution, and that we don’t micromanage the day-to-day operations at the Airport. Jody thought the Board should focus on the bigger things that will go before the Commission, that those items come before us first, to see if we’re agreeing with the direction of the operations side of the Airport. Rachel agreed, saying we can’t micromanage everything going on out there. Bill W. said the intent wasn’t to micromanage, but neither should the intent be that a few days before the Board meeting do we get the packet, and then expect to make a decision on them. He said we’ve got to have enough time to look them over. Bill H. brought up his desire to see priorities.

Bill H. and Bill W. want to see the ongoing Airport Project Log on a regular basis. Tara said she doesn’t currently have permission from people outside the Airport to reveal some requested projects to the public. Jody asked if some names and things are redacted, could it be shared, and Tara said that it could. Tammy asked how long before the meeting did the Board want to receive the packet of agenda materials. Bill H. said: 2 weeks before the meeting.

Bill W. thought they should do a subcommittee for the Bylaws. These people volunteered for the Bylaws revisions subcommittee: Randy, Bill H., Bill W.

Bill W. wondered why there was no representative from the FBO on the Board. Bill H. and Bill W. thought we should table this, and the subcommittee can work on the language. Jason mentioned that some Boards hold a half-day retreat, where they come up with priorities and goals, and reach a common objective. He suggested we have this retreat at the Airport, and do a full walk around, and then have a meeting. Rachel volunteered to organize the retreat, on the Monday meeting day in March (March 3). Bill H. volunteered his hangar for the meeting portion.

4. Nomination and vote for Airport Board Vice Chair.

Jody said the term would be for 2 years. Randy and Bill H. said they would throw their names in. Randy withdrew. Motion by Jason to nominate Bill H. for Vice Chair, seconded by Randy, approved 6-0.

5. Accept State Grant for landscaping improvements and Dumpster enclosure - see map. $46,550 no local match.

Tammy said this was brought to her attention by UDOT, it’s called a revitalization grant, to help improve the appearance when you first pull into an airport. She showed photos of the area to be improved, and said they would clean all the weeds up, put down a weed barrier, and put down stone to keep the hill from washing out. Then they can build an enclosure for the dumpster. She’s shooting for June, and hopefully by then we will have an entrance sign picked out, and have that built.

There was discussion about the location of the dumpster. The opening would face the terminal, with no gates on it. Jason said it’s a long way from hangars. Rachel said it used to be more in the middle. Tammy agreed, but that was temporary. Tammy said this location seems to be best, there is less trash around it, and it’s easier for Monument to get in there. Bill H. suggested moving it to where the rental cars are. Bill W. said he’s not concerned about the location, but he is all in favor of cleaning up that entrance. He wondered if the County Weed department could help with that.

Motion by Rachel to accept this grant, for landscaping and a dumpster enclosure, seconded by Randy. Discussion: Bill H. wanted to discuss the dumpster location further, he asked if the State cares where it’s located. Jody thought this was like what they discussed earlier, it’s nitpicky, and not in the board’s purview. He said if the Airport has a functional place for it and it’s working, he doesn’t see why they’d want to nitpick that. Bill H. brought up the Master Plan. Bill W. said they could be moved closer to the car garages. Bill H. suggested down off the hill, between the garages and Heli X. Tammy said that would be putting it even further away from everybody. Bill W. added: and on a different level; that would be inconvenient. Rea (ARFF) offered that when it’s dark outside, there’s a light right above its current location, so they can see if something does fall out, before the next day when the birds get it. Randy and Rachel said that was a good point.
Jody suggested that since we have a motion, that we move on that, and then if we want to have further discussion about the location during the retreat when we are there on site, we can do that. Tammy said the State is flexible, and if we want to take the enclosure out, and just do all landscaping, we can do that.
Motion by Jason to approve the grant for $46,550, and to continue the discussion on location at the retreat in March, seconded by Bill H., approved 6-0.

Jason asked about bids, Tammy said a lot would be done in-house. The enclosure won’t be concrete block, or chain-link, it will just be a privacy fence.

6. Airport garages - reconsider placing on the edge of parking or approve cancellation of land lease. 

Mr. Prather said the bottom line is that the cost of the project exceeds any hope of making it financially feasible for him and Ed. It’s priced right now at $30,000 per garage unit. It’s at high 6% return, so it doesn’t make financial sense for them. Placing it on the existing parking lot is the only way to make it financially feasible. His other big concern is that he’s losing reservations because of the air service, frankly. A lot of his northern tenants, like in Canada, just don’t want to go through Phoenix. Tammy showed an aerial photograph, with Prather’s markings of 2 optional placements. He will downsize the project to 10 units, so it’s not such a big strip. 

Bill W. said the Zoning Administrator has issues with this placement. Bill W. read Ms. Weiser’s email that he and Tammy received about 5 minutes ago: the proposal to place the downsized project in the parking expansion area is not in compliance with the ALP or the AMP. If a lease is approved at this location, it could affect expansion of the parking area in the future. In addition, placing hangars in that location will require an extensive grading and drainage plan, because the parking expansion area is not paved and has not undergone planning and engineering requirements for parking. The photo submitted with the applicant’s emails does not show setbacks from property lines or UDOT right-of-way. Bill W. thought that Tammy and Ms. Weiser should meet before they decide anything. Mr. Prather said that there were 25-foot setbacks from the property line. Also, his impression was that the expansion parking lot has been engineered, and compacted. There was a minimal amount of over-x, 12 inches, and that would make a huge difference for his endeavor. Prather is more than happy to work with the Planning Department.

Prather asked about flights from Denver, or even Salt Lake. Tammy said they’re looking at a March-April timeline for Denver flights. Prather asked if he could proceed, hold off, or is it dead? Bill W. said it made sense to hold off until Tammy can meet with the Zoning Administrator. Prather agreed. Bill H. asked about a soil study. Prather said yes, he’s done a soils test on the prior location he’d been working on, but on the expanded parking lot - no. Bill H. suggested that Prather didn’t really know if that location would work, and Prather said no, he’d made the assumption, looking at the lot, that that had been engineered or based on soils tests that the Airport would have done. Bill H. said no, he didn’t think that had been done. They just brought in gravel, and put it on there and graded it. And compacted it, Tammy added. 

Jody asked if anybody had issues with moving to this location, now that we have additional information, and things are changing. If anybody has any ideas about absolutely not putting them in the parking lot, then we don’t have anywhere to move. But if board members are willing to re-examine this, that might give Prather what he needs, and give Tammy time to start looking at what it might take, and what they might be able to do, if they can move that location. They need to decide that first. There was discussion about the 2 options in Prather’s drawing, direction of placement, and access.

Jason said that, depending on what Amy says, that he doesn’t mind re-looking at this. Jody was of the same mind. He said, particularly because if they needed potential future parking expansion, that Mr. Prather would move these upon that Airport need. Prather clarified that we’ve agreed through the lease document and the Commission, that you can move his garages at his expense, for any purpose other than surface parking. Tammy said these garages are part of the parking facilities. Jody asked if anyone had any issues. Alex thought we should give Prather a chance. Bill H. and Randy agreed. Prather asked about next steps. Tammy said she would meet with Amy. Prather will talk to the soils people, because they dug some big holes, maybe they could drill a smaller hole, so as not to tear up that lot.

7. Approve advertising for flights on airport billboard - Discover Moab banner is fading. 

Tammy said this billboard is on the north end, inside the Airport fence. It was never leased out, so it’s used by the County. Right now there’s a Discover Moab banner on it, but it’s fading. She thought we could advertise Contour flights on it, for CNY Airport. We can keep Discover Moab on it too. We wouldn’t charge Contour for this advertising. The $25,000 that Contour already gave us for advertising is being used on Travel Zoo. Jody said it went live on December 14, and we’ll get an update on January 14. Rachel suggested we put “Daily flights to Phoenix and Denver” on it. Jody wondered if we could advertise other activities on it, like “we have skydiving, we have an FBO, we have site tours”. Rachel thought it should be concise, since people have 1.5 seconds to see it. Jody agreed it should be simple. Tammy said since Contour gave us advertising money, the ad should be kept for their flights only. She said the other side of this billboard is rented out. Alex suggested “Sick of traffic? Fly in”. Rachel suggested “Next time fly”. Bill H. thought we should put a timeline on an ad for Contour flights on that billboard, maybe “at the Airport’s discretion”. Jason thought a banner might cost $1,000. Bill H. mentioned that the info could become old, and then we’d need to change it. Rachel suggested we let the Denver flights get firmed up, she thought that would happen by March.

Motion by Bill H. to make a decision in March for a Contour banner for the unused billboard, and use the Contour money to pay for it. Seconded by Alex. Discussion: Tammy said if anybody has ideas for this, great, if not, she’ll work with Economic Development to come up with ideas. Bill H. added: and Contour. 

Jason’s hesitation with this plan is that he thought there should be a contract, because another Airport company may object to this free advertising. Jody asked if we should advertise that that billboard is available for lease. Jason staged it as: “Grand County is renting this billboard to Grand County, to advertise Contour flights.” Bill W. thought we could use the contract for the other side as a model. Tammy thought Skydive Moab is renting the other side. Jason reiterated the need for a contract, because Keith could ask that his side be free as well. Tammy said she’d go as far as designating that side as “for the County”, and that it’s not available. Jason agreed, that designation should be spelled out. Tammy said with our County sponsorship of the Airport, there’s a lot of leniency that gives the Airport the right to advertise who it wants. Bill W. said there’s an item on the Commission meeting tomorrow night that will affect advertising.

Bill H. reiterated his motion, adding with an agreement or contract in place. Seconded by Jason, approved 7-0.

8. [bookmark: _Hlk186706150]Approve FAA Required Title VI, DBE and CPP documents. 

Tammy said this is one of those rubber-stamp cases. Last year the FAA mandated that commercial airports have to adopt these 3 plans. These all deal with Civil Rights. Usually we would just have our County Attorney verify that we do comply with Civil Rights, but now the FAA requires actual plans from airports. These were mostly written by Armstrong’s person that does nothing but writes these plans. These are lists of criteria to meet. There’s not a lot for the Board to change in these. These 3 plans have been approved by the County Attorney. In practice, there will be some posters in the terminal explaining the process for filing a Title VI Civil Rights complaint. A lot of it is to protect language barriers. If approved here, it will be on the Jan. 21 Commission meeting. These documents only apply to the Airport, not the whole County. If we don’t have these plans, we don’t get federal funding. Jody said he has to sign similar things for government contracts.

Motion by Rachel to approve all 3 documents, seconded by Alex, approved 7-0.

9. Approve ARINC lease renewal. 

ARINC is hired out by all the airlines in this country. They provide radio repeater equipment, for airline communication. We’ve been in business with them since 2008. You can see their big antennas on top of the terminal. They also have some space in our utility closet for their equipment. Their lease is up in March. They’ll write their lease renewal, which will look much like this one. Bill H. asked why we wouldn’t increase the cost. Jason said it probably benefits the Airport. Tammy said there’s no demand for space in the terminal, so no need for an increase. Bill H. said they use our power. Tammy said that’s included in the square footage fee for terminal space. Bill H. said the square footage fee has not been increased for a while.

Motion by Randy to approve lease renewal with ARINC, seconded by Rachel.
Jody asked if there is a yearly utility increase in our leases? Tammy said not for terminal leases. Rachel said this current lease says “Rent shall be adjusted upon amendment of the County Fee Ordinance”. Tammy said we could look at doing an increase. Approved 6-0 (Laurel offline). Tammy noted that this is not space that would be in competition for anybody else, this is a very specialized service. It’s essentially a single source.

E. Discussion Items:

1. Approved 2025 budget.
(Operating budget for the Airport.) Jody asked if the Commission had changed anything. Tammy said no, if anything, they’ve taken things away. Tammy said she didn’t know if the foundation repairs and the roof project were approved, she apologized for not confirming that before this meeting. Originally she had asked for cameras and parking lot lights too, but she withdrew those after the budget meeting, because there wasn’t enough money. So she prioritized the terminal foundation and roof, and she’ll just need to verify their approval.

2. Repair work to fix terminal foundation and affected interior walls.
Bill W. said he had a soils engineer take a look at the proposal from CST, and he had concerns as well as did Bill W. The soil guy was recommending that we have a soil engineer do a soil test before this money was spent. The soil guy recommended “the County consider getting additional information related to the cracking of the interior slab at the airport terminal, before moving forward with proposed ground improvement methods”. . . “Ground injection . . . is generally not suitable for the soils that are at the Airport”. Bill W. said the soil at the Airport is Mancos shale. Also, he said the Zoning Administrator said there should have been a closed bid process for 3 contracts, as well as going through the RFP process. He has many questions about this contract.

Tammy said, first of all, that this was just an estimate. She needed a dollar amount, to ask for funding, so that it could go out for bids. This was just a generic contract, to provide Tammy with a base dollar amount, in order to proceed. This was not intended for approving this contract. This document was just to say: this project needs to be done, here’s an estimate on funding. It’s also not to address cracks in the floor, it’s to address the settling of the foundation from the wall itself. It had nothing to do with cracks. The foundation is sinking, not the inside floor. Tammy said they have a soils test done already. Bill W. asked where it is, and Tammy said she hasn’t dug it up yet, it’s in Judd’s files. It was in Tammy’s budget request that this document was just an estimate, not an actual final contract. Bill W. said he’d be glad to read and interpret the soil report. Randy said our first step is to make sure the County approved the budget was approved for this project. Tammy invited anyone to come out and look at the problem areas. She had a local contractor, Ben Byrd, come over and look at it, and ground injection was his suggestion.

3. [bookmark: _Hlk186547604]FAA Required Title VI, DBE and CPP documents.

4. Discuss county funding for pavement in front of FBO hangars, fuel trucks and the drive through gate during apron reconstruction.

Tammy said it’s a 2026 project, so there’s time to hash it out. Anything 50 feet from a hangar is not covered by AIP funds. So the County would have to pay to pave there. Bill H. confirmed that she’d have to budget for that in 2026. She doesn’t have an estimate for that yet. Bill W. said they could go over the 2026 and 2025 project lists at the March retreat. Tammy can get Lochner to put together an engineer’s estimate. But they won’t really know until bids come in. Tammy said that section will be torn up, soil-tested, excavated as needed (to fix present waviness), and then re-paved.

5. [bookmark: _Hlk186706638]MOU with TSA for CCTV footage.

Tammy said TSA often has requests for security footage. This agreement just bypasses the need to submit to the County every time they ask. Attorney Stocks will be an integral part of this. TSA sent her their blanket form, she can send it out to everyone. Jody asked if they would make requests for specific time periods, or will they have access to the system. Tammy said they want access to the system, but she needs to work that out with IT and Attorney Stocks, because she needs to find out if that would give them access to everything, and whether that would not be in the County’s interest. She’s leaning toward single requests from them.

6. Terminal Roof Repairs, including the sandstone walls and gutter - rough estimate $40,000, need approval for funding before RFB.

Tammy said the roof is 30 years old now. They’ve been trying to keep it leak-free, but it’s now beyond what they can do in-house. This estimate would fix the 2 sandstone walls by capping them, and repairing the sandstone itself. It would also involve putting in a membrane roof, to match the one on the newer side of the terminal, getting rid of the galvanized metal. Jody asked if the terminal would need to be closed, Tammy said it shouldn’t need to be, but she would need a set scope of work. Alex explained the process of installing membrane roofs.
7. Develop a comprehensive project list for the airport. The list would include all projects prioritized according to need and would include descriptions of the projects, cost estimates, funding sources and proposed begin dates.
We can send out the project list each month, with some info redacted. Bill H. said it would be good fodder for the retreat. Bill W. and Jody said it would be good to see what projects are coming up.
8. Consider updating the Airport Board Bylaws to include (please attach the current Bylaws to the agenda):
a. Change the way the Board functions to a proactive and leadership-oriented body.
b. Additional Board members from Emery and San Juan counties.
(Already discussed.)

9. Project Reports
a. Taxiway A1 Relocation - Construction to start in the spring.

b. Ramp expansion and taxi lane - late summer/fall.
Tammy said those will go back out for bid in probably February. Construction will probably be in late summer or fall. Those 2 projects will lead up to 2026 and the reconstruction of the apron in front of the Redtail hangars, and the area around the fuel farm. Redtail has been looped in on that project. They’re going to make some changes to the fuel farm.

c. Drive through gate replacement (FEMA Grant) - gate was delivered, installation TBD.
They’re planning to come down next week to do the concrete, and the following week to install the gate. This was funded with a FEMA grant. We will have to upgrade the keypad as well.

d. Economic Development is working with the Airport Director and Contour for airline advertising for 2024 funding. 
That’s on the Travel Zoo website. Tammy met with Economic Development, as they know more about the advertising needs of the County. Our contract is February to February. Currently they are focused on winter in Moab ads. We could talk about some more advertising that the board wants at our retreat. Jason thought the ad was good, maybe posted a little late for a winter trip. For example he’s personally currently planning for spring break. He also thought they could have gone into how to get to Moab once you’ve flown into the airport. Tammy agreed it was somewhat rushed, but the team at EconDev was mostly all brand new personnel.

e. Economic Development is assisting with creating entrance sign for CNY – possible grant funding available through the state. 
Tammy said they will pull from their creative experiences, maybe we’ll have another design contest, to get some fresh ideas. That project is definitely eligible for the revitalization grant from the State that will be available in June.

f. Emergency Fence repairs completed – Fed Ex semi crash.
Two weeks prior to Christmas, a FedEx driver fell asleep, ran off the road across oncoming traffic, went through the ditch and ran through our brand new fence. He took out 350 feet of fence. It was a Saturday. Staff rallied and got some emergency repairs done, then the next week had permanent repairs completed. So we were in compliance. This is an insurance claim, they will appeal to FedEx to recoup the costs. We actually got it on surveillance, so the entire episode was on camera. Highway Patrol and Sheriff came out and cited the driver. We reported it to Homeland Security.

g. End of year numbers. 
Tammy showed operations numbers, next month we’ll do more financial stuff once everything’s come in. Jason mentioned he’s heard people on forums sharing: don’t land in Moab, because fuel is $7.07 per gallon, and it’s not worth it. Grand Junction is like $5.50. Tammy said she’s had a meeting with Redtail about that. Bill W. said Redtail used to get a lot of fuel sales from SkyWest, and they’re struggling. He wondered if Contour buys fuel in Phoenix because of the price. Rachel tries to talk the pilots into it, because it’s so convenient here to get fuel, less waiting, and  reliable trucks.

Tammy showed the year-end numbers, and takeoffs and landings are definitely down from 2023. Jason said, regarding tourist numbers for the whole County, that there are several variables. He said we’ll probably know more once the TRT numbers come in.

F. Reports:
1. Airport Monthly Data Report & Virtower Data - December 2024 
2. Any questions on Director’s Report for December 2024
3. County Commission - Bill W. said they’re making changes to the advertising policy.
4. City of Moab - Jason said there’s a big retreat coming up, 2 days long, where they will be talking about their objectives for the year.
5. Travel Council - (Alex had to leave).
6. Solar Committee
7. Other reports for Airport Board
G. Future Considerations
Bill H. requested reports from the 2 new subcommittees. They clarified the members of the new subcommittees.

H. Closed Session, if necessary

I. Adjourn - 6:55 p.m.
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